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Villanova University Faculty Congress

Academic Year 2013-2014
FACULTY CONGRESS REORGANIZATIONAL MEETING
MAY 2, 2014

Present: Joseph Betz, Lillian Cassel,  Sohail Chaudhry, Suzanne Clain, Linda Copel, Alice Dailey, Mark Doorley, Rick Eckstein, Frank Falcone, Judith Hadley,  Sandra Kearney, Christopher Kilby (vice chair), Julie Klein, Chad Leahy, Michael Levitan, John Olson, Robert O’Neill, Paul Pasles, Salvatore Poeta, Louise Russo, Katina Sawyer, Lisa Sewell, Nancy Sharts-Hopko, Robert Styer, Mark Sullivan, Catherine Warrick, Kelly Welch (Chair), Joyce Willens

Absent: Wayne Bremser (NIA),Mary Ann Cantrell, Jerusha Connor (NIA), Diane Ellis (NIA), David Fiorenza (NIA), Paul Hanouna, Jeremy Kees (NIA), Edward Kresch (NIA), Kenneth Kroos, Sarvesh Kulkarni, , Maryanne Lieb,  Mi Luo,  Wenhong Luo, Susan Mackey-Kallis, Barbara Ott, Paul Reagan, Michael Risch (NIA), Sridhar Santhanam, Donna Shai (on sabbatical), Nancy Sharts-Hopko (NIA), Gay Strickler, Fayette Veverka, Thomas Way(NIA), Seth Whidden (on sabbatical)

Invited Guests (for the social):  Fr. Peter Donohue, President; Fr. Kail C. Ellis, Vice President for Academic Affairs; Dr. Barbara Wall, Vice President for Mission and Ministry; Ken Valosky, Vice President for Administration and Finance; Dr. Alfonso Ortega, Associate Vice President for Research and Graduate Programs; Dr. James Trainer, Associate Vice President and Executive Director, Office of Planning and Institutional Research, Dr. Craig Wheeland, Associate Vice President for Academic Affairs; Gabriele Bauer, Director of the Villanova Institute for Teaching & Learning; Paul Bonfanti, Director of Policy and Planning Analysis; Emily Wilms, Applications Analyst in UnIT; and past Faculty Congress presidents (Dr. Debra Arvanites, Dr. Lillian Cassel, Dr. Q Chung, Dr. Lowell Gustafson, Dr. Robert Langran and Dr. Burke Ward.
The meeting convened at 4:05PM.

Old Business
The Chair of the outgoing Faculty Congress welcomed everyone, particularly the newly elected members for the 2014-2016 Faculty Congress.  The Chair also thanked the members of the 2012-2014 Faculty Congress for their hard work over the last two years.  We went around the room so that everyone could introduce themselves.

1) A motion was made to accept the October 9, 2013 minutes, seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
2) A motion was made to accept the April 10, 2014 minutes, seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

REPORTS:
1) Louise Russo reported for the APC Committee. 
a. The proposal for the College of Professional Studies was presented to the APC in March at which time some suggestions were made by APC members.  The meeting ended without a vote on the proposal.  There were some email exchanges between a few APC members and the VPAA’s office.  The proposal was edited to incorporate some of the suggestions made the APC then sent off to the Board of Trustees Committee on Academic Affairs. This group approved it and sent it on the full board which approved the creation of the CPS.  We found out about the action of the board of trustees academic affairs committee at the Faculty Congress meeting on April 10th, from Scott Kassel who sits on that board committee.  The APC never voted on the creation of this new college. 
2) Christopher Kilby reported on behalf of the Awards Committee.  All awards are in the process, the nominations have been sent to the President.
a. The Awards Committee will vote on its chair for next year.

3) Julie Klein, Chair of the Committee on Faculty, gave the report.

a. We discussed the compensation policy.  There were so many concerns raised that the administration asked us not to vote.  

b. COF sent to the Deans an approved proposal for the Full time Non-tenured track faculty to be able to vote for their respective chairs.  The one stipulation is that these faculty need to be hired and evaluated in the same was as tenure-track and tenured faculty.  The Deans agreed and pointed out that this is already done, so the voting for chair can proceed. COF members strongly disagree with the Deans’ sense of what is going on in terms of hiring and evaluation of continuing faculty, so have proceeded to study the practices across the university.  If it turns out that hiring and evaluation of the full time non-tenure track faculty is the same as tenure-track and tenured faculty, then the voting proposal can go forward.
c. Are continuing to look at mid-career issues, such as the lack of female full professors on campus.

d. Will continue to look at some R&T issues, including conflicts of interest.

e. CoF will elect its chair.

4) Elections and Credentials Committee. Linda Copel submitted a report (See Appendix I) and Bob Styer gave the report.  All elections have been completed.  Thank you to all those who stood for election.  The committee is looking for volunteers for next year.

5) Employee Issues Committee:  Christopher Kilby reported that some follow up questions have been sent to Jim Trainer concerning the presentation on the impact of the equity salary money utilized in the last two years.  Jerusha Conner will be the chair for next year.

6)  The University Senate:  Bob Styer reported that the proposal to re-organize was voted dow at the last Senate meeting.  Kenneth Kroos will serve as the President of the Senate next year.
 
7) Continuing Non-Tenured Track Faculty:  Chad Leahy gave the report.  The committee will be following up on the voting issue with CoF.

8) Adjuncts: No report

9) Retirement:  Joe Betz had nothing to report.

10) Board of Trustees Standing Committees: No Reports
11) Other Reports:

a. The Summer Research Grants Committee, established by the Faculty Congress earlier this year, chaired by Sally Scholz.  Sally sent a report.  The group is collecting information on the process of these grants.  They are reviewing policy and looking at ways in which these grants are distributed and how they can be more equally distributed.  A final report will be submitted in four weeks.  Sally’s report can be found in Appendix II.
NEW BUSINESS
1) Elections for members of the Faculty Congress Executive Committee
a. Secretary:  Mark Doorley, no other nominations.  Mark Doorley was elected unanimously.

b. Treasurer:  Catherine Warrick and Edward Kresch were nominated.  Through a closed ballot, the vote was 17 for Catherine Warrick, 3 for Edward Kresch and 2 abstentions.  Catherine Warrick is the Treasurer.

c. The Full Time Non-Tenured Track Representative: Robert O’Neill, no other nominations.  Robert O’Neill was elected unanimously.

d. Adjunct Representative:  There are no nominations at this time, so this will be settled in the fall.

e. At-Large Tenured Representative:  Rick Eckstein, no other nominations.  Rick Eckstein was elected unanimously.

2) Report from the Faculty Congress Executive Committee

a. Louise Russo,  Bob Styer and Kelly Welch will meet with the recruiting company that is managing the search for the Dean of the new College for Professional Studies.  Members are encouraged to contact these three with any questions/concerns that ought to be expressed.  Concerned was expressed that CoF is not represented.  Kelly will pursue this with the VPAA.
b. The FCEC will have dinner with Fr. Peter Donohue later this month, for a collegial conversation.  Please let the members of FCEC know if there are issues you want them to bring up.

c. College of Professional Studies.  The FCEC was quite disturbed at the lack of faculty participation in the crafting of this proposal, particularly that there was no vote by the APC.  The FCEC drafted a letter to the VPAA and sent it on April 30, 2014.  The VPAA has expressed a willingness to meet with the FCEC.  The sense of the Faculty Congress was to get this letter out to more faculty. Several suggestions were made.  A summary of the letter will be drafted for the “highlights” email to the faculty, and it will be posted on the Faculty Congress website.  The letter is appendix III of these minutes.

3) Seth Whidden, the chair of the Faculty Congress for 2013-2014 had asked this gathering to identify issues they would like to pursue next academic year.  In the interests of time, and the social, this was tabled.

The meeting adjourned for the social with our invited guests at 4:45PM.

Respectfully Submitted,

Mark Doorley

Secretary, Faculty Congress

Appendix I

Elections and Credentials Brief Report

For the

05/2/2014 Faculty Congress Meeting

1. The E&C Committee completed the Faculty Congress elections.

2. We thank everyone for assuming their elected position and for their future service on the Faculty Congress.

3. In the fall 2014 semester a new E&C committee needs to be appointed by the new Faculty Congress President. 

4. I would like to thank Craig Bailey, Allison Payne, Robert Styer, Burke Ward and Qianhong Wu, the outgoing E&C committee for their service and support.

5. We would also like to thank the IT Team, Bryan Hines, Maura Ewing, and Gabriele Monteleone for their assistance and support during all our elections in the last several years. 

6. We wish to acknowledge Susan Leighton from the VPAA office for her compilation of email addresses and checking of candidate eligibility for each position.

Linda Copel, on behalf of the Faculty Congress Elections and Credentials Committee 

Linda Copel, Chairperson

Craig Bailey

Allison Payne

Robert Styer

Burke Ward 

Qianhong Wu

Appendix III

April 30, 2014

Dear Fr. Ellis:

As you know, the Board of Trustees recently approved the creation of a new college.  A proposal to create this College of Professional Studies had been discussed briefly by the Academic Policy Committee (APC), but that body did not see responses to its suggestions nor had APC voted on or approved the proposal prior to the Board of Trustees vote.  The University Senate Constitution and the Faculty Congress Bylaws designate APC as the relevant governance body to review major academic policy changes that impact more than one college.
   The role of faculty in academic policy is also affirmed by the AAUP and Middle States.  Creation of a new college certainly falls within this category of policy changes.

In light of these developments, the Faculty Congress Executive Committee formally objects to the manner with which the decision to establish the new College of Professional Studies was made, specifically that the process proceeded without the explicit endorsement of the Academic Policy Committee.  A key feature of institutions of higher education is the central role of faculty in academic policy decisions; this function is spelled out in the University Senate Constitution and the Faculty Congress Bylaws for a reason.  When University administration ignores these rules and disregards the appropriate body—that not only includes faculty, but students and administrators as well—it weakens the legitimacy and fabric of the university.  While faculty on the APC were, indeed, generally positive about certain elements of the proposed plan to house an undergraduate bachelor’s degree program for non-traditional students in a new college, there was minimal input.  A single APC meeting and a few emails are not sufficient to ensure meaningful APC input. And, there was certainly no APC vote to formally endorse this plan of action.  While faculty felt the initial proposal had some merit, it needed more work before APC could support it.

Having the Board of Trustees vote to establish this new college—with all the accompanying implications—after so little faculty collaboration conveys the message that the administration does not take seriously the primacy of faculty in academic matters.  As with other critical decisions that have been finalized with little faculty input at the busiest time of the academic calendar, faculty are concerned this reflects a breakdown of shared governance. 

The University established the Academic Policy Committee with the intent that APC help shape all academic components of Villanova. We urge you to keep this in mind in all future decisions related to academic policy at Villanova.

Sincerely,

Faculty Congress Executive Committee 

cc:  Peter Donohue, OSA
�   Villanova University Senate Constitution, September 2012, Article VIII, Section 2:  “THE ACADEMIC POLICY COMMITTEE -The Academic Policy Committee shall have authority to recommend policy for the Senate in major academic matters significantly affecting more than one college of the University and significantly affecting more than one represented constituency of the Senate.”  Bylaws of the Faculty Congress of Villanova University, February 17, 2014, Article III, Section 6: “The Academic Policy Committee shall have the authority to recommend policy in academic matters affecting more than one college.”
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